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MEETING MINUTES SUMMARY
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PRESENT:  M Adams, M. Bleeke, W. Bowen, M. Buckley, B. Cavender, B. Conti, L. Deering, 

          A. Dixit, S. Duffy, G. Dyer, B. Ekelman, D. Elkins, P. Fodor, K. Gallagher, 
                      V. C. Gallagher, J. Ganning, J. Gatica, J. Genovese, J. Goodell, C. Hansman, 
          M. Holtzblatt, M. Jackson-McCabe, M. Kalafatis, S. Koc, R. Krebs, A. Kumar, 
    S. Lazarus, M. Lee, K. Little, W. Matcham, B. Mikelbank, T. Porter, A. Resnick, 
    B. Richards, A. Severson, R. Shelton, G. Shukla, A. Slifkin, A. Sonstegard, 
    R. Tighe, A. Vandenbogert, J. Visocky.   E. Grigore, S. McHenry, K. Mooney, 
    H. Sands, J. Sawicki, S. Shaheen, N. Sridhar, D. Stewart, G. Thornton, 
    S. Zachariah, J. Zhu.  D. Forte, T. Guzman, K. H. Mansour, J. Niederriter.
OTHERS PRESENT:  D. Bruce, T. Long, K. O’Neill.
I. Approval of the Agenda for the September 12, 2018 Meeting

1. All approved

II. Approval of Meeting Minutes Summary of May 2, 2018
2. All approved 

III.
Report of the Faculty Senate President


                     William Bowen

First I want to formally welcome President Harlan Sands to his first Faculty Senate meeting.  President Sands promises to work to bring a high level of integrity and trust to the leadership and governance of the university, which is greatly appreciated.  Since coming on board fully in July, he has hit the ground running hard as I expect he will describe for you in his report. We all have a huge stake in his success, and we certainly wish him the best.

I’ll report on how things around here look to me after this past year as Faculty Senate President.  First I’ll expose my own biases a bit, and then talk about shared governance, then budgets, then more shared governance. 

I see universities as being the only institutions in society that have the core purpose of creating, preserving, transmitting and finding new applications for knowledge.  The attainment of this purpose is for the most part not measureable, and one of the quickest ways possible to kill our democracy is to insist on attempting to measure it.  Instead, we know we’ve attained the core purpose of the university when our students get educated in ways that lead them to their first jobs, and after that when they learn to learn throughout their lives as they migrate from job to job, learn to enjoy and appreciate life after work, such as in the arts and humanities, and live as active and informed citizens capable of participating meaningfully in our fragile democracy.  We know we've attained the core purpose of the university when faculty can produce research and scholarship that adds to or preserves the bodies of knowledge with which we have been temporarily entrusted.

We act to build and maintain this very special institution when we actively, courageously and on an informed basis participate in its shared governance.  So here we are.

One of the things I can certainly say about shared governance at this point is that the relationship between the faculty and the trustees has improved vastly since I was President of the Faculty Senate previously in 2000-2002.  Hopefully, the spirit of civility, mutual respect and willingness to communicate openly will continue in both directions.  Most trustees are successful professional men and women with good intentions who know their own businesses well, but they know relatively little about the institution of higher education.  It is important for them to find out as much as possible about how we teach and do our research, and about the cultures we teach in, and also for us to educate ourselves about where the trustees are coming from and how we might reach out to them.     

While the trustees are legally sovereign, in the end, only the faculty has the background and social authority to create, preserve, transmit and find new applications for knowledge.  When all is said and done, the university creates and delivers the curriculum, and this is the job of the faculty.  This is why, when you look at the charge of the Faculty Senate, which is displayed on our webpage, you find that, among other things, we are tasked with initiating the educational and academic policies of the University, adopting rules to effectuate the educational and academic policies of the University, and bringing up for consideration proposals on matters pertaining to the general welfare of the University.  The faculty have the most direct, intimate and current knowledge of the subject matter in the curriculum, the faculty has traditionally possessed authority over academic affairs, including the curriculum, professorial appointments, admissions and standards, and research.  
The Board of Trustees has the legal rational power, which they delegate to the President so that the faculty can create and deliver the curriculum.  This is the reason for shared governance.  

Nearly 100 years of the ascendency of American higher education to world preeminence attests to the assertion that the quality of the educational experience at a university depends profoundly upon the entire university community's respect for and allegiance to the traditions of shared governance.  The evidence from history indicates that the quality of the educational available at universities will remain high only if the students, the faculty, and the administrative staff on campus all take some responsibility for shaping their futures and all have ample opportunities to have their voices heard and their needs considered without any of these groups dominating the others.

Now I want to switch gears and talk about why all of this matters so much in terms of our current situation at CSU.  I’ll drill down on our financial stability, and particularly our operating budget.    

Before I get in to this I want to make sure everyone is on the same page, so here is some brief “Budget 101” for those of you that do not “do” budgets.  The overall budget of the university is split into capital and operating budgets.  Capital 
budgets are for long term investments in things such as new buildings.  Capital budgets for Ohio universities are usually appropriated at the state level.  Operating budgets are for keeping the university running with day to day expenses such as computers, maintenance, gas and electricity, travel, salaries, student scholarships, and the like.     

First, on the revenue side of the operating budget, which is the money the university actually has to spend during any given year, our 2019 figure here at CSU is somewhere on the order of $280 million dollars.  The vast majority of this revenue comes from tuition and fees and state subsidy.  

When I came to CSU in 1990, state subsidy (which we now call “State Share of Instruction”) covered just under 50% of the cost of educating each student.  Ohio was then ranked 38th of the 50 states in per capita public support for higher education.  The subsidy then was based almost completely (if not completely) upon numbers of student credit hours; more students completing courses translated more-or-less directly into more subsidy.  Ten years later in 2000, the first time I was the President of the Faculty Senate, the subsidy had been reduced to just about 40% of the cost of educating each student.  Somewhere around ten years after that, subsidy was closer to 30%, and it started to get based not only on student credit hours, but also upon graduation rates.  Great weight started to get placed on the numbers of first time full time freshman who eventually graduated, giving real advantage to places like Ohio State University and Miami University, where a much greater proportion of the students come from white, privileged census tracts. Today state subsidy today covers about 27% of the cost of educating each student and as of the latest data available last year when I last was doing the analysis for a paper on higher educational finance I published in Regional Science Policy and Practice, Ohio ranked 44th out of 50 states in per capita support for higher education.  

All of which is to say that over my past 30 years or so in the Ohio university system, the governors and legislatures of the State have been steadily disinvesting in publicly supported higher education.  This has tended to significantly decrease the revenues available here at CSU.  
At the same time, and still on the revenue side, for a large portion of this period of disinvestment, the Ohio State Legislature put a hard freeze on tuition.  This was done in the name of college affordability, which if done properly I think everyone will agree is a good thing.  But the fact remains that when revenues almost exclusively come from tuition and subsidy, a freeze on tuition combined with a disinvestment of subsidy puts a serious squeeze on university revenues.  
I tell people every chance I get that the State of Ohio has been financially starving its universities.  The controlling mentality has been that higher education is not a public good that should be rationally planned and robustly supported by public resources.  Rather, according to the controlling mentality, universities are, in the end, commercial enterprises with essentially private benefits that accrue to graduates who invest in them.  Public investments in higher education can be justified if and only if they can be shown to pay themselves back in terms of increased taxes that come from growing the state economy.  With the exception of
any improvements universities might make on the state economy, higher education is best accomplished through private markets.  I am not saying that I agree with this mentality, but only that it is currently the controlling one.  In fact I am fighting hard against it.

The bottom line point I want to make about revenues is this.  Revenues from tuition and fees and state subsidy – which are the great preponderance of the revenues at CSU -- will almost certainly not increase in the near future.  Based upon what I’ve seen and heard this past year, it seems to me that under the assumption that status quo remains intact, any responsible 5 – 10 year projection of revenues in the university’s operating budget are at best flat. 

Now let’s consider the expenditure side of the operating budget.  The campus is so alive today relative to 30 years ago!  At one level, it is really exciting!  But considered analytically and financially, the improvements are due to three main categories of expenditure.  First, they are partially attributable to capital expenditures made by the State of Ohio; second, they are partially attributable to some generous gifts from donors; and third, they are also partially attributable to the use of operating money and bonds issued against the university’s operating budget.  
Here is the point.  All the new improvements and buildings require security and maintenance, which are expensive, and probably none of this was built into the initial capital expenditure.  At the same time, the costs of technology continue to increase.  Medical costs continue to increase.  The indirect administrative costs of complying with and monitoring the seeming endless stream of state and federal mandates have skyrocketed.  Salaries have (rightly) gone up.  Repayment of bonds issued against the operating budget for expenditures such as the recently acquired medical building cost millions of dollars each year, and the repayment of these legally takes precedence over all other expenditures, including salaries.

What I am saying is that, on the expenditure side of the operating budget, the university is getting more and more expensive to operate…….. and as long as we as a university want to continue to attain our core mission much of the increasing expense is non-discretionary.  It is being determined either by (a) international, national or state-level factors that are outside the control of anyone on campus (such as increasing costs of technology, medical care, and demands for compliance by the national and state governments), (b) legally binding financial commitments to repay debt that was issued to build up the campus in the past and (c) the rightful cost of living adjustments made to salaries.    

Having looked at this situation pretty closely this past last year, I reached the conclusion in my own mind – rightly or wrongly – that unless we as a university make some fairly substantial changes, the positively sloped line that describes the increasing expenditures will cross the flat revenue line sometime in the very near future.  

So, what does the choice set of feasible alternatives look like?  

The first thing that comes to mind is that doing nothing is not an option.  If you want to get an idea of what happens when universities overextend themselves and 
then do not make the budget cuts they need to make, look at what has been going on at Wright State University, where the faculty will probably go on strike ten days after the fact finder's report is to be delivered on October 29th, the University of Akron, where they’ve had massive program closures, or Shawnee State or Central State where faculty members at the Ohio Faculty Council have said the situations are very serious.

The second thing that that comes to mind is to grow the revenues, and the third is to decrease expenditures.

Here is how it looks from the point of view of the office of President of the Faculty Senate.  The faculty alone has the authority to create and deliver the curriculum.  The quality of the educational experience our students at CSU get depends upon how well we individually and collectively practice the principles and traditions of shared governance.  Like it or not, anything that directly affects the attainment of the core purpose of our university rests squarely upon the shoulders of the members of the Faculty Senate.  So any actions that grow the revenues or shrink expenditures with direct bearing on the curriculum are our responsibility.  This is what we signed up for  

I've made this point directly to President Sands who, in reply, spoke to me strongly and clearly in terms of his own deep respect for shared governance, and his full intention to get as much advice and active participation as possible from faculty members in deciding how to proceed.  He mentioned to me that he will look for active faculty participation particularly in venues such as the committee which last year was called the "Structural Solutions Committee," the "Planning and Budget Advisory Committee," and the Faculty Senate "Budget Advisory Committee."  I encourage those of you that do get involved in those ways to participate with confidence and to bear in mind the importance of commitments beyond self.  Without such commitments, this university will not reach its potential. 
Beyond that point, I am seeking ways to set up decision-making processes so that the Senate, representing the university community as a whole, can debate and consider any major decisions that directly affect academic affairs before they are made.  One such possible way may be to have the administration gather the relevant information, create a set of a few alternative scenarios, and then structure the process of debating and voting on the floor of the Senate in such a way as not to include the "do nothing" sort of "status quo" scenario as one of the options in the choice set.  My agenda on this matter would be insofar as possible for the Senate to be able to vote to select between alternatives.
The approach I have in mind – which may or may not work – presupposes a fairly high level of openness to change and willingness to accept responsibility among Faculty Senators. In his 1923 book on parliamentary law, General Robert (of Robert's Rules of Order fame) said it well like this: "The greatest lesson for democracies to learn is for the majority to give the minority a full, free opportunity to present their side of the case, and then for the minority, having failed to win a majority to their views, graciously to submit and to recognize the
action as that of the entire organization, and cheerfully to assist in carrying it out until they can secure its repeal."
We here at CSU occupy a very special and privileged place on this planet.  Yes we have challenges.  But one of the most important things we can do to overcome them and steward this place in a way that keeps it special is to keep our common purposes in mind and alive.  We certainly will not do so by denying or masking or failing to fully understand the challenges or by degenerating our own conversations into antagonism or acrimony.  We will not provide the high quality educational experience we and our students deserve if by failing to collectively make the decisions that must be made, we effectively force authoritarian-style, centralized, top-down decision making.  

As my term closes, I ask you to do what you can to develop a climate of trust, mutual respect and compassion, and to strive to continually reaffirm our shared values.  If we all commit ourselves to this, we will collectively release powerful processes of regeneration and renewal that will help us collectively achieve the workable unity necessary to successfully overcome our common challenges.  Keep a positive attitudes about our future: I surely have one.    

    Update on Janus Case – AAUP – (Report No. 1, 2018-2019)
            Jeremy Genovese
First let me thank the senate for the opportunity to address you today. 

As most of you know this summer the U. S. Supreme court ruled that fair share union dues plans like the one we had here at Cleveland State are no longer constitutional. Under the new arrangement, faculty can withdraw from union membership and still enjoy the benefits and rights of our contract without paying the dues necessary to support our efforts. 

Given this new environment, there is a need to raise the profile of our chapter here on campus and to remind everyone of the vital role the AAUP plays in the University Community. 

I am second generation AAUP member, my father helped found the AAUP chapter at the college where he taught, which, subsequently agitated for and won tenure, which had not existed before. 

The AAUP was launched in 1915 in response to attacks on academic freedom. Prior to the rise of the AAUP firing university faculty for expressing opinions that offended trustees, alumni, or commercial interests was a common practice. Famous early members of the AAUP included John Dewey and Albert Einstein. 

On the importance of faculty unionization Einstein wrote:
“I consider it important, indeed urgently necessary, for intellectual workers to get together, both to protect their own economic status and also, generally speaking, to secure their influence in the political field.”

“But intellectual workers should unite, not only in their own interest but also and no less importantly in the interest of society as a whole.”

“An organization of intellectual workers can have the greatest significance for society as a whole by influencing public opinion through publicity and education. Indeed, it is the proper task to defend academic freedom, without which a healthy development of democracy is impossible.”

Today the AAUP continues the tasks described by Einstein. The AAUP is the only independent voice of faculty. It is the AAUP-CSU contract that requires the existence of faculty governance. But faculty governance, well absolutely crucial, is no substitute for an organizationally independent, democratically run faculty union. 

The defense of academic freedom, scholarship, and teaching cannot be divorced from the defense of the economic status of the faculty. Where ever possible the AAUP has sought collective bargaining rights to secure decent pay and working conditions for our members.

We are in a difficult time. Our profession is under attack. Funding for higher education is becoming scarce. Powerful politicians question the value of higher education. The benefits of scholarship, tenure, and academic freedom are frequently questioned in public discourse. 
The need to stand together has never been greater, and I ask for your continued support.

IV. Faculty Senate Nominating Committee – Maria Gibson, Joanne Goodell, 
           Girish Shukla

     Election of Faculty Senate President and Faculty Senate Secretary
· No other nominations 

· Vote by proclamation 

· William Bowen – President 

· Vickie Coleman Gallagher – Secretary

· All in favor 
V.       Ad Hoc Committee on Free Speech –  


   
 Adam Sonstegard


(Report No. 2, 2018-2019)
· Genovese:  One friendly amendment to the document – deletion of “The First Amendment does not permit the erection of ‘safe spaces’ from offensive ideas in public universities”
· Some faculty allow office as a safe space – too ambiguous 

· Motion to pass the amendment - 

· Then, Motion to delete sentence – Kevin O’Neill - perhaps finesse the language more – one power forbidden under the First Amendment – cannot pick and choose individual viewpoints that can’t be expressed.
· All in favor to delete approved
· Add language from 

· Also recognize the threats of expression posed by political pressures and attempts by government to limit discourse on campus.  

· In addition, private donors may not be allowed to influence faculty hiring or tenure decisions for ideological ends …

· Dyer – maybe just state they are not allowed to influence

· Ekelman – maybe since they are substantive, send it back to committee

· Forte – mixing topics of free speech and hiring

3. 3 nays to send it back to committee

4. Majority agree to send it back for consideration of additional phrases 

VI.
University Curriculum Committee



                   Joan Niederriter
Vote:

A. Department Name Change – Department of Mathematics to 
Department of Mathematics and Statistics (Report No. 3, 2018-2019)
· Joanna Ganning – change of department name – We should note that colleges and departments have worked to develop statistics courses aligning with their unique curriculum. The American Statistical Association (read language from ASA) promotes the inclusion of real data, context, and purpose into statistics education. Teaching statistics courses within our own colleges allows us to best pursue that recommendation of the ASA.
· All in favor

B. Physics, B.S. (Report No. 4, 2018-2019)
· All in favor 

C. Economics, B.A. (Report No. 5, 2018-2019)
· Krebs – Math 149 – if trying to reduce credit hours, but then put it in as a pre-requisite, it is increasing
· Some students went and took a higher level – but need a certain level of knowledge – need to do sequentially

· All in favor 

D. Health Sciences, B.S. (Report No. 6, 2018-2019)
· All in favor 

For Information:  (Report No. 7, 2018-2019)
E. Mechanical Engineering, B.M.E.

F. Computer Engineering, B.C.E.

VII.
University Faculty Affairs Committee



               David Forte
A. Second Reading – Proposed Green Book language regarding

University Trustee Distinguished Professorships and Distinguished
Professors and Endowed Chairs 3344-11-02 (Report No. 8, 2018-2019)
· Dyer – item S, C, 3 – cannot indefinitely exempt them – move to strike the sentence of entire item = faculty governance

· Forte – clarify – which one:  no targeted, allow targeted, not allow “no renewal”

· Forte: What does this do for those that may already exist

· Dyer:  We should not legitimize it by putting them in there, how does it impact affirmative action, etc.?

· Kalafatis – we already have them and they are selected by the donor.

· Tighe – not sure they should be exempt from any sort of review process?

· Motion #1

· All in favor – 19 – SC3 is struck

· Opposed -11

· Jennifer – Entire proposal – recognize the need for partnerships, etc.  Concerned with donor influence, e.g., Koch foundation and donors involved too much – item (R) does not alter manner in which salaries…etc. but then (C) 1 and 5 counter that or caveat that.

· Krebs – problems in the past have been in contradiction to the state law

· E.g., contract could state they have no service and not in union

· Tighe – know special circumstances may happen, but we should not make it policy – they should be exceptions not the rule 

· Ekelman – if strike that, their duties should be the same as faculty 

· Motion #2
· Last sentence in (C)(1) is stricken with majority and 3 nays

· Motion #3
· Last clause in (C)(5) is stricken with majority and 3 nays

· Overall policy - 

· Jennifer - can there be some language to include faculty governance?
· Provost – caution that do not tie the hands of administration – if cannot raise funds, then everyone fails 
· Krebs – could cause delays

· Overall policy - All in favor- with alterations noted above 
B. Second Reading – Proposed Green Book revision of Committee on 
Academic Space 3344-13-03 (M) (Report No. 9, 2018-2019)
· All in favor
C. Second Reading – Proposed Bylaws for creation of a University

Teaching Council 3344-17 (Report No. 10, 2018-2019)
· Parallel with university research council

· Karla Hamlen - Add the director of general education as non-voting – friendly amendment

· Tighe – adding committees but maybe subtract some? Or ad hoc ones? 

· Goodell – did reduce by 2-3 and added one back in under her Senate President leadership

· All in favor 

VIII.
Report of the President of the University


                        Harlan Sands
Good afternoon.  Thank you Bill.  I want to first echo the Faculty Senate Chair’s comments.  He did a very good job of summarizing some of our challenges.  I also want to say and make a few comments today and share a little bit of philosophy within this society.  I think that for a lot of you this is the first time I am speaking before you before meeting all of you individually.  I have worked hard to earn Bill’s trust.   I will work hard to earn all of your trust.  I am  thrilled to be the President of Cleveland State University and as I said to every constituency group, I work for you; I work for the students; I work for the staff and that’s how I’ve always conducted myself and I will offer my share of a few philosophical points on how I will approach the job.
1)  I am trying very hard to be authentic.  This is the easiest piece to me.  I am what you see and you see what I am so I will earn your trust by being authentic and letting you know what’s on my mind.

2) I work really hard to engage the campus community.  I hope you have all seen that.  I will continue to do that.
3) To listen.  I hope to solve the one thing campaign.  It is a legitimate effort by all of us on the leadership team to hear the things that are on peoples’ minds.  We’ve over 300 responses.  Some of them are big picture things, some are little things and I will talk a little bit about some of those successes.

4) Ask for help and I will give you an example of how I did that a little bit later.

5) Be positive.  I think Bill referenced the fact that he was committed to staying positive.  I take the role of chief recruiter, chief promoter, chief protector and chief cheerleader for CSU very, very seriously.  So I am very excited about that.

I thought what I would do today is cover two major updates for you.  I think one of the things that I am going to try to do is keep you informed about what I am doing which I think tends to kind of maybe not be promoted enough.  I will work really hard to communicate what is happening in the office of the President.

Day one, we had an open house of over 400 of you and your colleagues of various constituents show up.  Everybody told me not to do it.  It is the summer; it’s June 1st; nobody will come.  And I said if nobody comes, we will have some cake and coffee and I’ll get to know whoever shows up.  Well five hours later and almost 450 – 500 people later, I think it showed me how committed the university community is to being a part of our future speaking with the new President about that.
Day two, we launched the “One Thing” campaign and as I mentioned we got a lot of responses.  I had a whole MBA class respond individually.  I think the teacher had something to do with that.  So instead of responding to each of them, and I want to add also, I responded to each comment personally.  No staff person’s comments – it’s all from me, and I did that intentionally because I need to use that opportunity as a learning experience on what’s on people’s minds.  But for the MBA class, I said I’ll just go to class and talk to them as a whole.  I did that and ninety questions about parking later, I learned a lot about parking and we will be tackling that.  I see we have some folks in the back who will be working with me on that.  I am really another piece of the learning puzzle.

Week three I wrote an op-ed piece.  How many of you got a look at it?  I am 
just curious.  I will re-send that out again.  It talks about my initial view of      

CSU being a critical part of Cleveland’s future.  I don’t think Cleveland is    
going to be or we are going to be what we inspire to be without a very    

successful public research institution holding very close hands with the civic 
leaders and I believe firmly in that.  And, I will talk more about our role as an 

anchor and a beacon to the City of Cleveland.  I got a strong response to that.  

I am investing the time to learn what makes CSU CSU; what makes us unique.  This should be the driving force in studying our strategic priorities moving forward.  I am very committed to faculty engagement.  I am going to list a couple of things I have done initially to try to show that and things I will continue to do.  
At a reception at the University House for all of the Senate Steering Committee members and the University Counsel.  I think a lot of you got a chance to meet me and others of the senior staff informally.  There will be more of that with this group.  I do think it’s an important piece of building that personal relationship and building that trust.  
I attended the annual academic leadership meeting all morning.  I did not leave.  I will stay here and engage as long as you want me to do that.  I attended the gateway course instructor meeting.  This is the first time we have tried to do that.  We all know we have a collective challenge on retaining our students, especially the first year students.  We had a meeting chaired by the Provost of all the first year Gateway course instructors.  I stayed for that.
I attended the board meeting and the student celebration.  I don’t know how many of you are familiar with it – our summer conversion program for first year first- time full-time freshmen.  I was extremely impressed.  I’ll share a little bit more about that when I close my comments.

I had lunch with the principle investigators – recently awarded RO1 grants with the Vice President of Research.  Very important statement I think as to their success, our commitment to their success.

I visited all of the colleges I think at least once and if I haven’t, I am sorry – I will get there.

What we will be introducing is a series of informal meetings with faculty in addition to the Faculty Senate at various locations around campus because I do want other folks to have a chance to engage with me and senior leadership and that will be over lunch.  I think food is a good thing to have.  One thing all of us shared was the commitment to student success.  So you are going to hear that as a major theme.  No matter what we do, it will be near or at the top.
I am engaging.  My style is something I learned in the military called MBWA, management by walking around and I hope when you see me on campus you will take time to help point me in the right direction in engagement.

I want to mention a couple of other groups I spent some time with, obviously our Trustees.  We have three ad hoc committees that were set up for the presidential transition that helped contribute to strategic priorities.  We are in the process of reviewing those now.  Community leaders, civic leaders, the mayor who I asked to please show me the city through your eyes.  He took me on a two and one half hour tour of Cleveland in an old beat-up van with not much air conditioning.  But, other than that, it was an incredible experience and he really showed me the city from his eyes.  It was fascinating and added a lot to my understanding.  And I have to say that I have spent a lot of time with the university’s leadership cabinet.  I am asking a lot of questions, learning what they do and listening to their thoughts.
One of our first successes that I shared with you and you probably saw it because we are going to be hosting the third gubernatorial debate, the last debate and the only one in Cleveland on October 8th at 7:00 PM I think.  The Elections Commission is going to give us four tickets.  We are working on that.  I think they want to limit the audience but it’s really a major que for CSU and I will get a chance to introduce the participants and I think it’s going to be great.
A couple of other things from the summer since I want to get you caught up.  Several key staff appointments:  Julian Earls who is fairly well known – special advisor to the President; David Bruce, Chief Information Officer from the University of Arkansas – I think you will enjoy his views when working with him; Ronnie Dunn is the current Chief Diversity and Inclusion Officer; Dr. Greg Hall and coaching team; new director of our NEOMED CSU partnership; and Nick Pettey to amplify our freshmen retention and coaching efforts.  I think this is a compliment to all the great things you are doing in the classroom.  Some of our students have challenges outside the classroom and I think we have to put our collective heads together and address.
I have met with our fellow presidents in the IUC (Inter-University Council) fourteen public universities in Ohio.  I met with them twice; once with a meeting to talk about the next budget cycle.  The second was to meet one of the gubernatorial candidates.  We are still waiting to get a meeting with the other and that may happen when we have our retreat in October.
I was asked to say a few words about the Northeast Ohio Regional Education Compact which I signed I think my second week in office.  This is a compact between some of the community colleges and universities in Northeast Ohio.  This is what that compact means in terms of potential for us from this perspective, at least initially.  It is a blueprint for a stronger region and a blueprint for us to work in partner together.  The areas that I would like to focus on initially are financial and administrative efficiencies, optimizing student success, enhancing transfer pathways – very critical and we will talk a little about that later.  

Enhancing internships and co-op experiences.  I know there is some other language in there that talks more broadly about how we inter-relate.  There’s a lot of meat on the bones just in the four areas I mentioned.  That’s where the compact, in my mind, is going to be most useful to us to begin.

So, what to expect this fall?  One, first of all, congratulations to all of you because you play a critical role in all of this.  The news isn’t out quite publicly yet but we are going to have another record year of freshmen here on campus and that is just accredited to all of you, our recruitment team and the many people who worked to make us who we are.  

We’ve hired thirty new faculty members.  We have homecoming week and the University Investiture which is coming up on October 5th which Bill mentioned.  Let me explain what this means to me.  This is a celebration of Cleveland State University.  It is a chance to get people from outside Cleveland and outside of our region to come in and see the great things that we do.  And, I am going to be talking to everyone that as a role to me being here to come and share that moment so I think it’s important from our standpoint that we use that opportunity to promote the university and we will do that.
Next month we will dedicate two new facilities – the School of Film and Media Arts on October 11th and for those of you who have seen it, it is quite impressive and the Dan T. Moore Maker Space in the Washkewicz College of Engineering – I am just happy I have learned to say Washkewicz by now, on October 23rd.  
We will also be continuing our discussions about university priorities as I mentioned.  We’ve done a lot of ground work but there is more work to do and I will be engaging with the Senate leadership and other faculty members on how we arrange those priorities.  
And then as Bill mentioned, we are about to engage and I see our financial leadership team here.  We will begin our budget process for FY 20 so let me tell you what is happening on a macro level.  Bill did a good job on laying out some of the challenges.  We are starting the year for the biennial budgeting cycle with roughly a $600 million surplus.  So the State has done well.  I am pushing very hard for our fellow university presidents to make a pitch for the money.  This I know how to do.  There is some sense that we should wait till we see how the election will go.  I am pushing very hard on all of our behalf to move quickly to 
make a pitch for the money.  As you know, we have been fairly well down the feeding line at the trough for funds that have become available from the State and I am here to tell you I am going to fight very hard for us getting a share of that money.  
There is continuing, not so good news - downward pressure on tuition, you all know that.  Little expected change to the state-funded piece that helps us with our operation and we have the well-deserved I might add salary raises that we gave to faculty and staff the last negotiation.  We will work through our existing structure; Bill and I will work together to figure out what the right avenues are to talk about some of the more structural challenges we have financially so I am looking forward to that and sharing those thoughts with all of you.
So let me leave you with three final thoughts:  I have really enjoyed working with Provost Zhu.  I have full faith and confidence in him.  He speaks with my voice and I know that as far as I try to spend time with you, he is the chief academic officer.  So I will be relying on him to spend time with you and represent all of us.  We communicate regularly and will continue to do that so feel free to work with him if there is at times that I am working on other things.  I’ll also mention some really exciting news that kind of reminds us why we are here and why we do this.

In an op-ed piece recently published in the San Francisco Chronicle by one of my colleagues, UC Riverside President Kim ??? – she wrote, “The next generation of great engineers, journalists and entrepreneurs is just as likely to come from places like UC Riverside, the University of Texas El Paso and Cleveland State as they are from Harvard and Yale.”  That’s why I came, that’s why you do what you do and this is the future of higher education.
The last thing I will share with you was my thoughts and reminder of why we do this from our graduate students who each took the time to write me individual letters to thank me for being here for their gradation.  I’m just going to share just a couple of those with you because when I had a day where I feel like I am working really hard and everyone is at half and we all have those days, I am just going to go back to the stack of letters I got.

“Dear President Sands:  It was such a pleasure to know that our president is a kind of person, I don’t know how he figured that out, I hope I get to work with you and earn your respect and recognition in the future.  Your accomplishments make me strive toward getting two PhD’s – that’s why you do what you do.”
“Dear President Sands:  Every speaker who has spoken to us, has spoken to us about asking for help as a sign of strength.  When we first saw you, you asked us where room 330 was.  I thought it was so cool that the president was humble enough to ask a bunch of students for directions.”

So not only does that break one stereotype, it breaks two stereotypes about gender stereotype, about men asking for directions.  The third letter:

“Thank you for taking the time to meet with us.  It was a pleasure seeing and shaking hands with you.  I am an international student and I came here three months ago.  Everything is new to me and I feel a little lost.  When I shook your hand and received a talk from you, I felt like I belonged here.”

Now all of you have experienced that moment and you need to think about that.  I want you to think about those moments when you get in front of the students in your various roles.  And, the last one I will leave you with is,

“It was an absolute pleasure being here meeting you yesterday. I really did like your tie.”

So with that, I will say thank you.  It is my privilege and I hope that all of you can make it to the Investiture.  It really means a lot to the university.  Thank you.

IX.    Report of the Provost and Chief Academic Officer


            Jianping Zhu
· Welcome back
· Census – preliminary – graduation rate (after 6 years) = 45% & 1 year retention – 71% (10 years ago – 29% - 1 year was upper 50%)

· Efforts to help – successful coaching program – achievement gap – specific groups 50% for example with African Americans (we will start with then, esp. if not part of other programs, such as TRIO, honors)

· National survey of engagement, their lives are very complicated – more family responsibilities working, etc. – need full wrap around services

· Starfish flags are helpful

· Different advisors – not just course registration – these coaches will help any problems

· Gateway course initiative   

· Working with faculty to provide resources and a community of faculty who teach those classes 

· $500 fac. Dev. award for those courses

X.
Report of the Student Government Association


         Samia Shaheen
     
(Report No. 11, 2018-2019)



      

· Retention, dining, safety and much more
· Textbook affordability

· eLearning – impact of BB, online and face to face

· survey tools with Dr. CC Bowen

· community service

· internships and co-ops

· safety

· resources to help your success as educators

XI.
Open Question Time

· Coaches – reporting to Peter – 24/7 contact

· Already found problems  - 19 were not even attending even though they had a schedule 

· Disability services only had one person in first week – 
· New policy is to have evening hours and adding a PT staff

· President Sands – why isn’t library open later? 3 requests on twitter

XII.
New Business


Meeting adjourned at 5:05 P.M.






Respectfully submitted,






Vickie Coleman Gallagher






Faculty Senate Secretary

VCG:vel

